Telephone.. 01834 844957                                                                                                      “Flemish Heights”,

Mobile..     07787 560129                                                                                                           Penally, Tenby,

email   ann@flemishheights.com                                                                                                                                             Pembrokeshire,

                                                                                                                                                         SA70 7PZ.

                                                                                                                                                  3rd April 2007

Mr William Bee,

Chairman,

Disability Rights Commission (Wales),

6 Ty Nant Court,

Ty Nant Road,

Morganstown,

Cardiff CF15 8LW.

Dear Mr Bee, 

I am writing to you again, on behalf of Penally Community Council, regarding the plight of the wonderful local charity, The Harriet Davis Trust. 

I fully realise that Mr John Davis has already written to you conveying the decision of both the Planning Inspector and comment by solicitor Michael Charles in our case.

Our Community Council and members of our wonderful community have been absolutely shocked by the Inspector’s findings and utterly appalled by events of the last two years tainting his decision. We unanimously believe the Inspector has failed to give proper weight in his decision to new aspects of Disability Law and the very real and “exceptional circumstances” The Harriet Davis Trust faces . We beg for your help.

We attach a “History of the Tetra Applications at this site” as an indication of the stress and sharp practices this wonderful charity have had to face during the last two years! It makes ugly reading.  (Appendix One)  

In October 2005 when we all first started doing our investigations into what a Tetra Mast was vis a vis an “ordinary” phone mast (2nd generation or 2G), it seemed sensible to use the internet and key in the search for Tetra Masts. There was plenty of information available some “pro” and a lot against.  We studied both and all we needed to see from the “pro” articles and responses to our requests to Airwave was an assurance that Tetra was 100% safe and tested near profoundly disabled children and that there would be no possible interference with electronic health devices that some may be dependent on.

 Please bear in mind that just weeks before, we had read local press articles about the effects of Tetra Base Station emissions on little local disabled child Nicola Packard 220m away. Just having an “ordinary” mobile phone mast near her house, caused such and increase in epileptic fits, that they moved house from Milford Haven to Haverfordwest..then a few years later when Tetra was temporarily switched on at Haverfordwest Police Station 230m away from Portfield Special School, Nicola again suffered prolonged and numerous fits. Her plight was taken up by solicitor Michael Charles who succesfully fought for her to be awarded “home tuition”. Tetra has been moved and Nicola is back in school and doing well!

To date no one has given us that categorical assurance and our police officers are still obliged to turn their Tetra handsets on standby mode when entering hospitals as a “precautionary approach”!!

All we have ever asked for these most vulnerable children in our society is a “precautionary approach” and to recognise the “exceptional circumstances” of this case. 

RADAR has proved that the only property remotely similar to The Wheelabout, for a large family, with a severely disabled child or children, to share a private holiday together is in the north of Scotland! 

Your excellent and hard fought for changes in disability law must surely have provision now to support this “exceptional case”.

The Inspector has given absolutely no weight to the disability issues submitted and has seemingly badly misunderstood what was presented by both Mr and Mrs Davis and their solicitor Michael Charles. He has however gone on to recognise The Stewart Report conclusion that “the gaps in knowledge are sufficient to justify a precautionary approach” and agrees that the parent’s fears of perceived health risk, under Planning Policy Wales, are relevant to his decision . With his conclusion, we find it hard to understand that these extremely important points have been given any true weight.

We have to our mind proven beyond any reasonable doubt, with Police information, assistance and continued support, that there were, and still are, other viable sites available and one government agency “approved coverage” site in particular. This site at the Public Service Reservoir, Narberth Road, New Hedges, we suggest was deliberately withheld from the LPA for the last two years and eventually submitted with an unbelievable 100ft mast increase to make it look untenable.(Appendix Two further explanation later)

 We have also proved that the police only need a boost for coverage in a small area within Tenby Town centre and that coverage for every other part of this whole locality has been contractually covered for more than 2 years and further enhanced with all cars having an in-car antennae. This totally disagreed with Airwave’s presentation to both the Inspector and the LPA that our site was the only one that could be used to give the coverage in the “surrounding area” and that the police were and had not been getting signals in these outlying areas?? Five members of the Community Council proved to the Inspector on the final day of the Inquiry that although Penally Village is in a supposed “no coverage” area, the Policeman who had attended our yearly review in the village hall in May 2006 had had to turn his Tetra handset to Standby as the communications were coming through loud and clear and interrupting him!! (Appendix Three)

The withheld reservoir site and neighbouring farm site are far closer to the only area which needs coverage, at the same height above sea level as our site, the base station would be screened by low trees and they are not 50m away from where profoundly disabled children sit(or lie) in wheelchairs in the specially designed garden at The Wheelabout. We, and police documentation, simply can not agree with the Inspector’s findings that a mast one hundred feet higher (42m)would be needed in this area….PITO a government agency have written that coverage with a meagre 10m mast came  “a very close second” to our site with our mast already 7m higher at  17 m.!!  Even to a layperson it makes no common sense!

Superintendent Gary Evans, Dyfed Powys Police lead on Airwave installations since 2002 and invited by Airwave’s vice-chairman Jeff Parris to accompany him to The Wheelabout on 1.3.2006, was mentioned in many of the emails and information received under The Freedom of Information Act.  We wrote two emails to him to clarify and confirm what we had understood from the new material.We sent this vital new information to our local MP Nick Ainger and AM Christine Gwyther who, although are both Labour members and support Government Policy on Tetra,  have from the start realised the “exceptional circumstances” in our case (as have MPs an AMs of all the political parties contacted).In fact Mr Ainger did a “site visit” to the Wheelabout within hours of us first bringing this to his attention well over a year ago.  Mr Ainger telephoned Superintendent Evans for confirmation of the facts and afterwards wrote a combined letter with Ms Gwyther which was waiting for the Inspector on the last morning of The Inquiry. The letter was accepted as new evidence along with the Police Information. (Appendix Four). 

Copies of Police emails submitted to the Inspector proved that Supt Evans had himself acted upon Mr Parris’ verbal promise to John and Kit Davis that “if another site was found Airwave would go to it”, by getting the owners of Cornish Down Farm, New Hedges, to submit their land.  He had also months later berated Airwave for not processing it. It has now come to light that he had no idea Airwave had not passed on the details of the nearby Public Services reservoir TWO YEARS previously and that the mast heights eventually submitted for both sites were at odds with information the police had seen and believed to be correct. Do you really think a senior policeman, who has dealt with all the Tetra Installations within the massive Dyfed Powys Police area in the last five years would pass details of a site which needed a “skyscraper mast”??

In fact the Inspector’s comments regarding the police information mainly deal with a letter Supt Evans had signed at Airwave’s request in October 2005. They PAY NO REGARD to the fact that Supt Evans was clearly unaware of the close proximity to The Wheelabout when he wrote his first letter (as written and requested by Airwave), it was only after attending the site visit in March 2006, that he listened to Mr and Mrs Davis, toured the facility and went straight back to report to his senior officers the unsuitability of the site. It would appear from the submitted emails he has supported the charity’s stance ever since! (I think he made what you would call an “Impact Assessment”). Yet Airwave submitted his old letter and wrote that they had total police support for our site, verbally claimed the same at the Inquiry, which was proven as totally false within the police emails…yet the Inspector yet again chose to ignore this blatant lie!!!!

Sadly there was other very misleading evidence.. Airwave claimed in written and verbal evidence that they had the full support of Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority! Yet the letter sent proved that although the Authority did not have any problem with the visual impact from “the park” because it was more than a mile away from the National Park boundary, they definitely had issues with “the close proximity to The Wheelabout” as they are very aware of the wonderful charity The Harriet Davis Trust, as they  have two other marvellous but smaller properties within their boundary in Tenby. The Inspector again gave no weight to this important evidence.(Appendix Five)

These arguments were put forward by Airwave stating that our site was the only viable site. This was NOT TRUE! We state again that we have police evidence that the Public Services Reservoir site was available and the coverage had already been PITO approved as far back as January 2005. Mrs Lynda Taylor, Principal Development Control Officer for Pembrokeshire County Council wrote to the telecommunication’s agent, Alan Dick Ltd, in August 2005, asking them to provide details of further alternative sites as our site would be REJECTED as contrary to specified policies. She was told that our site was the only feasible site available. We believe that it was on this FALSE basis she went on to do a 100% “U- Turn and recommend “approval” of the applications. (Appendix Six)

We have presented information on alternative sites first, as we do realise that effective Police Communications are a very important issue and had our site truly been the only one available and we did not have the support of very many important Government bodies such as the police, The Children’s Commissioner for Wales and MPs and AMs, we would not be bothering you further. It may be useful to realise that Mr Ainger has very recently been appointed as Minister in charge of police matters for Wales. We would be very happy for you to contact him to gain his honest appraisal of the situation the charity faces.

Back in March 2006 when we first contacted the Disability Rights Commission for advice and help, we were guided to aspects of The Disability Discrimination Act 2005, especially for guidance given for The Disability Equality Duty. Although not law at that time, we passed the details on to Pembrokeshire County Council in our letter to them dated 24th March 2006 having “copied and pasted” relevant details from your website.(Appendix Seven) 

Although our letter was written by an “amateur”(myself) with regard to disability issues , we felt your website gave very clear guidance on what you wanted to achieve.

When these matters became law in December 2006, bearing in mind the dreadful way the Charity had been treated within those nine months (“The History of Tetra Applications ” documents attached), we felt it necessary to remind Pembrokeshire County Council of their obligations. Our letter to them dated 4th December (Appendix Eight) gives our clear feelings about Pembrokeshire County Council’s failure to present a case to defend the charity at The Local Public Inquiry. It then goes on to highlight aspects of The Disability Rights Act 2005 which became law on 4th December 2006!

We also personally handed written details to Cllr David Simpson as the County’s proclaimed Disability Equality Champion and asked for his comments on the matter. We have to date not had any response. Pembrokeshire County Council’s Disability Equality Duty was launched with a flourish on their website. I give below our written comments and ask the reader to bear in mind all we have written before, especially the fact that Pembrokeshire County Council had just announced they were joining with Arqiva/Airwave against the charity! 

Of course we were angry and still are!

There are of course other relevant and very important Disability issues that are also included within the Disability Discrimination Act 2005 which have now become law! Michael Charles presented these important aspects during his submission.  In fact having read documents through your website, we were able to follow his submission quite clearly. I think it is fair to say though that both the Inspector and the appellant’s legal team, practised in Planning Law seemed “perplexed” with his submission. It was clearly the first time anyone had brought these new aspects of the law to their attention and we would suggest that this was why The Inspector finished proceedings early on Day Two, unfairly giving the appellant’s legal team a further month to reply!

Although having a month to research the new law, the appellant’s barrister, Trevor Blaney paid no regard to the new law, let alone Children’s Law and Human Rights’ Law and very scant regard to any disability issues in his eventual submission. He also proceeded to heavily distort the facts given by Mr and Mrs Davis and parents, repeating that disabled children had a vast choice of holiday and “activity holiday” venues available!!

Pembrokeshire County Council’s barrister Tina Douglas’ submission also paid no proper regard to disability issues or law.

It is hardly surprising when two lawyers give no regard to the new law, that The Inspector followed suit!!

We have copied some points from your website this afternoon which we hope you will agree support our case. (Appendix Nine)
The families of the profoundly disabled and in some cases “life-limited “ children surely must have some kind of  “right” to share a private holiday together. The haven provided at “The Wheelabout” by John and Kit Davis in memory of  seaside holidays shared with their beloved little daughter Harriet, is unique in Wales (only other facility in N. Scotland- info provided by RADAR).

Public Bodies and Authorities are now “Duty” bound to do an “Impact Assessments” of their policies and individual decisions. The Planning Inspectorate of Wales and their Inspectors, and Pembrokeshire County Council and their Planning Officers must now take regard of negative aspects of said “Impact Assessments” and act upon them, “even if this results in the disabled person being treated more favourably”.

We submit that a full and proper “Impact Assessment” to the charity was submitted to both The Planning Inspector and the  Planning Officers by Mr John Davis, Trustee and co-founder of The Harriet Davis Trust. The information within said “Impact Assessment” was re-inforced by letters from The Children’s Commissioner for Wales, Disability Rights Commission Wales, MPs and AMs from ALL political parties,  Planning Consultant Derek Carnegie, Penally Community Council , nearly one thousand letters and signatures from local residents and most importantly the letters and submissions of parents of  profoundly disabled children who holiday at “The Wheelabout” from all over the UK!

A recent “Planning Inspectorate, Wales ” ruling in 2004 by Inspector Alwyn Nixon had also made an “impact assessment” for  the charity when he ruled against a fifth source of radiation 175m away! His comments which we still feel are valid today (for this fifth source of radiation even closer than before)are given below:-

There is a long history of planning refusal culminating in the Appeal Decision by The Planning Inspectorate APP/N6845/A/04/1138402 on the 10th May 2004. In his decision the Inspector rejected the appeal by O2 against the decision of Pembrokeshire County Council to refuse the erection of a 12.5 metre (15m with antennae) mast on The Petals Nursery site, which is in close proximity to the Arqiva site that was the subject of the 2004 appeal and is now the subject of this application. In paragraph 12 the Inspector referred to the Arqiva (then NTL) site stating: 

“redevelopment of the existing NTL mast to the west of this site, has not been pursued (by O2) due to previous refusals of permission for such development by the local planning authority”. The inspector went on to report that “redevelopment of the NTL mast or one of the 3 masts on Strawberry Lane would be likely to have significant adverse visual consequences if such an option were to require a significantly taller and more substantial replacement of an existing structure”. The proposed new structure to replace the existing NTL wooden pole on this site would be both significantly taller (in excess of 19 metres when the large antennae are included) and more substantial with a considerably larger ‘footprint’. The current pole is 16m tall with no antennae above this height. The proposed new pole would be 20% taller than the existing one. . 

“Notwithstanding the guidance in Planning Policy Wales, therefore, I give some weight to this factor in these circumstances .... However, it reinforces my view that the proposal would detract from the amenity of users of the nearby holiday premises for families with disabled children ….”
The inspector went on to report that “Whilst a solution in this area might well involve development on a new site it may be that this would nonetheless cause less harm than the intensification of structure's now proposed. …… As a consequence, I consider that it does not adequately reflect the approach to telecommunications development sought by national guidance”. In other words the appellants were advised by the Inspector in 2004 to find an alternative site. 
Other relevant information taken from our “Statement of Case” to Pembrokeshire County Council submitted on 14.2.2006 .(Appendix Ten)
Superintendent Gary Evans of Dyfed Powys Police also realised after a “site visit” to “The Wheelabout” on 1st March 2006, with Airwave Vice-Chairman Jeff Parris and discussion with Mr and Mrs Davis, that the “impact” on the charity could be devastating. Mr Parris could have honoured his promise to John and Kit within hours by submitting details of the Public Services Reservoir Site (already 14 months hidden).

Superintendent Evans assessment and further help for the charity, with the knowledge and agreement of his senior officers shows true commitment to important aspects of Disability Rights by a Public Body,(even though it may not have been “politically correct” on all matters Tetra related), unlike that shown by Pembrokeshire County Council. The Inspector’s ruling pays no proper regard to the information supplied by the police under “The Freedom of Information Act” of correspondence between themselves and Airwave.(Appendix Two) 

We truly believe that ALL the emergency services in this area will join with the police stance, that the Arqiva site is too close to “The Wheelabout”, especially now evidence of other viable sites has been proven.

We realise that Telecommunication Masts and Tetra in particular have become something of a political “hot potato”. However, even though Tetra is for the emergency services, Airwave have not been given “emergency planning powers” or “carte blanche” and are obliged to go through the proper planning procedures. They are obliged to

· truthfully answer all questions put to them by the Local Planning Authorities and Stakeholders. 

· provide accurate coverage details of viable alternative sites when requested. 

· categorise applications into Green,Amber and Red categories regarding their sensitivity.

· provide accurate drawings and information.

· tread carefully on sensitive applications and not bully a charity with two applications and two Appeals at one site, another application 120m away when you know full well there is an alternative site well away from them which has been agreed in terms of contractual cover by two of the three parties who sign the contract (the police and government agency PITO) nearer to the “target area”.
· truthfully declare the “Target area” which still needs coverage and whether this area can be served by another site or means.
· wait for decisions from The Planning Inspectorate rather that attempt to bypass the procedure by “twin” or in our situation nearly “triple-tracking”
· submit valid and truthful information to the Planning Inspector and Planning Inspectorate.
· TAKE ACCOUNT OF CHANGES IN DISABILITY LAW WITH REGARD TO PLANNING!

It is understood that Airwave (and all other telecommunications companies will not wish to see a Judicial Ruling go against them on disability law). On 26th September 2003 in the High Court case of Yasmin Skelt v First Secretary of State and Orange PCS Ltd, the Treasury Solicitor on behalf of HM Government conceded with costs the High Court Appeal against the Planning Inspector’s decision letter in favour of Orange on the ground stated in the Consent order that “The Inspector failed to adequately consider the weight to be given to the health concerns”. The High Court judgement in Harrogate cited that ICNIRP guidelines were adequate guarantee of safety unless there were 'exceptional circumstances'. To an impartial observer it is clear that the Harriet Davis Trust home in this location would fit the description of ‘exceptional circumstances’However can we remind you of the case of little Nicola Packard. How many other little “Nicola’s” need to move home rather than have the Telecoms’ giants do a little bit more homework!
Two of the parents who use The Harriet Davis Trust house for a holiday have already put their children’s details forward for Legal Aid to challenge this decision. As you are well aware this could not have been an easy decision and we salute their bravery and will support them in any way we can. 

We have NEVER claimed that all profoundly disabled children would be affected by emissions from a Tetra Base Station. All that has been claimed is that on the balance of probability, these young children, some of whom are already prone to “fits”, may be more likely to have problems. That “the perception of fear” that these problems might occur is very real. Until research has been done specifically into the affects of Tetra emissions on profoundly disabled children proves these emissions will never effect them, then it is surely a minimum requirement to adopt a “precautionary approach” in siting the Base Stations.

We suggest that the “impact” on the future operation of “The Wheelabout” with the potential knock-on effect for this little charity has not been given due regard by Inspector Gwynedd Thomas. We also suggest that aspects of The Children’s Act, Human Rights and European Law as well as Disability Rights’ Law have also not been given proper regard by him.

Inspector Thomas’ comment in paragraph 41 “that if some families may decide not to use The Wheelabout , others may take their place…”

WHERE ARE THE FAMILIES WITH VERY REAL PERCEPTIONS OF FEAR OF REACTIONS, SUPPOSED TO GO ON HOLIDAY INSTEAD??

They are facing true discrimination.

 We beg you to get involved. We will help you in any way we can.

Yours very sincerely,

Mrs Ann Dassen

for and on behalf of 

Penally Community Council

cc. Sir Bert Massie

     Lord Jack Ashley
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